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(The MAN struts onto the stage. He stares at the audience and 
sits down. 
 
MARY, a youthful middle-aged woman, carries a tape recorder 
to a table. She lays down the tape recorder if she’s never 
used an electric gadget before, searches for the record 
button, and presses it.) 
 

MARY 
Testing. Testing. Li, li, la, ti, ti, ta... Testing, testing 
you, testing the machine... 
 
(She presses stop, then rewind. The tape recorder stops, then 
rewinds. She presses play. The tape recorder repeats what she 
has said in perfect fidelity. She presses stop. She presses 
rewind. She presses record.) 
 
To Mr. or Mrs. transcriber, not to be too annoying about it, 
but... could you try to make this transcript as readable as 
possible? I know that’s a strange thing to ask for from a 
transcription service, because you’re supposed to be 
transcribing what people say, and people say all sorts of 
things in strange orders, and commas and periods go 
everywhere, I know, and I know I’m not the best talker, but 
I’d like this to be as neat as possible so that I, so that I, 
I guess so that I, well, actually, I want to send it into a 
magazine and see if I can get it published. You’re probably 
wondering why I don’t just write it out myself, but the 
problem is I’m not a writer, not a writer at all, and I don’t 
know any writers--so you’re pretty much the closest thing 
I’ve got, even though you’re not exactly a writer either.  
 
You’re probably also wondering why I’m trying to write a 
story if I don’t write. Well, I wouldn’t come up with a 
story, I wouldn’t know where to start to come up with a 
story, but this is something that actually happened to me, 
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or, something I did, and I... well, besides wanting to get it 
published--which is stupid, I know, but if I like reading 
little stories in magazines, wouldn’t it be fun to write 
one... so to speak?--besides that, I want to get it down on 
paper to... I don’t know; I don’t have any grandkids yet, and 
I’m not one of those moms who tells her kids that they better 
make some for me--but it’s as if I wanted my grandkids to 
say, hmm... Grandma did something downright bizarre. Not that 
I’d actually want my grandkids to read it, because that would 
mean my kids would read it, but, but... I know it’s stupid, 
but that’s part of the reason too, because it’s stupid. 
You’re typing all this nonsense, aren’t you? That’s okay. But 
don’t worry about this part. But about everything that I’m 
going to say, again, please try to make it as neat as you 
can. Thanks... 
 
(Takes a breath, and begins when ready.) 
 
I’m a dermatologist in a small town called... called X, in 
New York State, and my name is Mary. 

 
MAN 

I am conscious of the stage. I am conscious of the lights, I 
am conscious of my lines, I am conscious of my delivery, I am 
conscious of you. I know the way you think. I know that if I 
babble, it means that I’m a babbler. I know that if I yell, 
it means that I’m an eccentric. If I snarl I’m a cynic. If I 
rhyme, I’m a Shakespearean. If I philosophize, I’m a fool, 
and if I talk foolishly, I’m a philosopher. And if I talk 
like this, that is to say, if I talk as I am talking, that is 
to say, if I am conscious of the fact that I am talking, and 
conscious of my consciousness, and conscious of that, and 
conscious and conscious and conscious into the infinitudes of 
consciousness, then, my friends, I am not simply  
pretentious--which, as you see very well, I am--no, I am not 
simply pretentious; I am, above all, absurd, impossible, 
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preposterous, et cetera... Yes, I am somewhere in the et 
cetera. I have a point here. Give me a moment... 
 
(Pause) 
 
Excuse me for that. A dramatic pause was demanded of me, and 
I tried my damndest to deliver it. I realize a dramatic pause 
isn’t delivered per se, rather emoted or evoked, but I have a 
particular dislike for those words. No, above all, I am just 
another storyteller from the genre of the absurd. When I tell 
a story, the clever among you will seek out yet another 
metaphor, and you clever ones will judge me in relation to 
that metaphor, and in that way I will lose my war against 
characterization.  
 
Tonight, however, I have decided to fight the cliche. This 
will come at the price of your boredom, I am sure. But I have 
decided to be a human in spite of my audience, in spite of 
you who would reduce me, indeed, to a metaphor. I will 
breathe in spite of the fact that you have already come to 
see me as just one more specter of the stage who pompously 
asserts, as so many have and so many will, that he is not as 
so many are, and so many will be. Do judge me, but please 
judge me only as an in-between, not as a means, but as a 
space. And in that space, please, please, look only at that 
which you have not seen before. 
 
I owe you a story. Luckily, one has been written for me. It 
is an old story, an abridged and mangled Buddhist parable, 
but I do claim some credit for its presentation. The story 
goes as follows: 
 
A wealthy old man, known to be wise, owned what was once a 
magnificent mansion. 

 
MARY 
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All the time I’m asked how I stand the site of diseased skin, 
but that’s the same question someone might ask any doctor 
about anything. Most just say, they say, that they’re trained 
in it, that it’s a matter of constitution, but I don’t know 
about that. I don’t know if it’s in my constitution, and I 
don’t really know if I believe it when doctors say it. My 
point is that it might be, maybe, that doctors like ugly 
things... 
 
My husband runs a small store that sells trinkets and dolls 
and... questionable antiques. It caters to tourists, mostly 
from New York City, who come in for the weekend. When I was 
studying in New York--I was born in the City, actually, and 
raised there, and always felt I wouldn’t live there if only I 
could find a good excuse to leave it, but it’s hard to find a 
good excuse to leave New York City, because everything 
imaginable is inside it, except peace and quiet--when I was 
studying for the MCAT [M-cat], I took a week to come out 
here, to the country, for some of that peace and quiet. I 
walked into my husband’s store, and he was so... I don’t 
know, quaint and, I hate the expression, because it’s almost 
mean, but he was so down-to-earth. So... I, well, we... I 
moved here with my degree, we got married, we bought a house 
together, I started a practice, we had three kids, one of 
whom is in college in the City, studying biology of all 
things, and the other two are doing perfectly well, it seems 
to me anyway, at the local high school. My husband and I... 
we’re fine, all things considered... but there are a lot of 
things to consider. And sometimes, sometimes, I need my own 
private vacation from this very long vacation, maybe because 
he is so, so down-to-earth, so, not just normal, because I 
really believe that all people are essentially normal, but... 
when you live in the middle of nowhere, and New Yorkers come 
to visit you because you live in the middle of nowhere, you 
start to take pride in being normal. And then you go out of 
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your way to be normal... And that, that, sexually speaking 
too, but not just, well that, that-- 
 

MAN 
But the mansion had grown old like the man, its pillars were 
rotting, its foundation was crumbling, its ceiling was 
slanting and cracking, and the eaves had dropped off. Inside 
the mansion squatted five hundred, a thousand, ten thousand 
ladies and gentleman. These men and these woman spent all of 
their days and all of their nights chatting and laughing and 
flirting. 
 
One day, the house caught fire. The fire traveled every hall. 
The fire spread to every room. It kindled the floors, it 
pulsed round the beams, it strangled the wood, until the 
walls were nothing but blazing convulsions of smoke. But the 
men and the women did not notice the fire, for each was 
chatting or laughing or flirting. 
 
The old man, known as wise, saw the flames from outside. He 
screamed “Get out, get out--the house is on fire!” But the 
men and the women thought the old man was merely being wise; 
that the house was on fire so to speak, they had little 
doubt; that the house was in flames, however, they did not 
believe. They thus continued on.  
 
The old man ran into the house, into the flames. He grabbed a 
man and a woman and tried to wrench them through the door. 
But the old man was too weak for the couple; they quickly 
wriggled back into their comfortable smiles. The old man 
could do nothing but leave them inside. 
 
He watched the house burn and he watched the house burn and 
he heard the men chuckling, he heard the women giggling, he 
imagined their tongues swallowed up by the light, he imagined 
their lips ablaze with blue fire, he imagined their clothes, 
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imagined their chests, imagined their bellies and feet, 
imagined them all in a simmering dance with the smoke. 
 
And he had an idea.  
 

MARY 
A few weeks ago, I was invited to present a paper, regarding 
my particular field of expertise, at a dermatology conference 
to take place in Paris. All expenses paid, for myself and one 
guest. But I didn’t tell my husband. I mean, I told him--I 
lied, and left out the guest part. He said to me, “Mary,” as 
he almost always says my name when he starts talking to me, 
“Mary, no fooling around with any French men, please. It 
would be terribly un-American.” So on that note, I took a bus 
into New York City, and took a flight that landed me in 
Charles de Gaulle Airport, for my first time in Paris. But 
when I got to the hotel, well-- 
 
The hotel, it was packed with Americans.  
 
Let me just say, a hotel in Paris packed with American is a 
truly frightening thing. They’re all, they’re all in a 
perpetual rush to seem like they’re on vacation. On an 
elevator ride, for instance, an older couple was quibbling, I 
mean yelling, over which one of the two them would rush back 
up to grab the water bottle. Apparently, they were late for 
the Eiffel Tower. And then, there is this sort of, this sort 
of forced communality, this idea that we all share the same 
private joke--ha, ha, we’re here in Paris, together. Gay old 
Paris, the city where we think Picasso was born. And they’re 
fat--one never realizes how unbelievably fat Americans are 
until they start wearing their fatness like a flag. Here it’s 
a mild disease, there it’s the reason we won the Second World 
War. And then the jokes, the same jokes, over and over: “If 
it weren’t for us, you guys would all be speaking German.” 
Or, or, “What’s that smell? Oh yeah: we’re in France.” As if, 
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as if the goal of tourism were to look and sound like a 
tourist. Because, I suppose, because, I suppose... it’s 
comforting... As the saying goes, when in Rome, do as the 
Americans do. 
 
(Pause) 
 
I set out that evening alone. My map in hand, I took a nice, 
long stroll around the neighborhood, and avoided anything 
that might attract people with a guide book. (I have to say, 
by the way, that Paris is such a pretty city. Oh my God! So 
pretty.) Anyway, I got hungry and picked a cute bistro with 
tables outside, and I sat down, and ordered, sadly, in 
English. Being alone in Paris, and eating alone, it’s very 
strange. A man can--a man can manage it with a grace that a 
woman can’t. A woman looks more lonely eating alone than a 
man does. And I must have looked very lonely, even though I 
felt perfectly delighted, because man after man after man was 
approaching me. Just nice-looking usually middle-aged 
Frenchmen, walking around on a Friday night. And even though 
I’m not fat, and wasn’t wearing a fanny-pack, they all spoke 
to me in English, asking me where I was from, what I was 
doing Paris and if I liked it, and things like that. Then, 
when the conversation was starting to lull, probably because 
it was the same conversation I’d had ten times already, or 
maybe just ‘cause their English couldn’t keep it up, they 
would stand there for a moment, like they were waiting for 
something. And they would say, very gentlemanly-like, that it 
had been nice to meet me. And they would leave.  
 
Then, a man just sat down.  
 

MAN 
The old man called out, “Tonight, my friends, I am throwing a 
ball. Come one and come all!” “A ball...?” he heard clamoring 
inside the walls. “A ball, what a time we shall have at a 
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ball! Let us go, one and all.” And out of the burning house 
walked the ladies and gentlemen. 
 
I have, of course, punched my story up with a few rhymes and 
a little poetic fluff. But my climax is short of climactic, 
so I took recourse to sound. The original Parable of the 
Burning House, found in the Lotus Sutra, ends on a prettier, 
more expansive note: the game playing children, having been 
promised new toys, dart out of the house; waiting for them, 
instead of their toys, are, to quote Burton Watson’s 
translation, “large carriages, beautifully adorned and 
decorated, with railings running around them and balls 
hanging from all sides. On the carriages, ropes of gold 
twisted and twined, nets of pearls stretched over the top, 
and fringes of golden flowers hung down everywhere.” A few 
lines later, it reads: “The sons at that time danced for joy, 
mounting the jeweled carriages, driving off in all 
directions, delighting and amusing themselves freely and 
without hindrance.” Then the reader is told explicitly that 
these carriages are vehicles to enlightenment, that the 
burning house the children were playing in is a symbol for 
the danger of worldly attachments, and that the wise old man 
who tricks them out is none other than Buddha himself.  
 
In my estimation, the carriages are a wasteful embellishment. 
It seems to me that the children, once outside, would realize 
that the house had been on fire, and that this should qualify 
as enlightenment. I imagine that if we put the question to 
Buddha, he would answer that the carriages are necessary 
because they do make it a prettier story. If we pressed the 
matter, he might respond: “My children, perhaps you are still 
inside the burning house.” And by that, he would imply that 
to fully understand the parable would be to see the parable-
listeners as the oblivious children, the parable-teller as 
the wise old man, and the carriages--the vehicle to  
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enlightenment--as the parable itself. The ploy is the 
parable. The lie is the story. Thus, the prettier the story, 
the better the lie, and the better the lie, the more likely 
the listener is to feel his metaphorical skin burning. Buddha 
was a clever man; he did not waste his human time arguing. 
 
I, on the other hand, prefer the argument to the story. I 
know I said I was a storyteller “above all,” I know I told a 
story, but that’s because I feared that you would tire 
quickly of my direct approach. “I am conscious” I said, 
conscious of all. And I anticipated from you that dreadful 
ennui that settles over a classroom at the beginning of a 
lecture. I knew you would prefer a story. Or a joke. Today, 
when a man is... is alone on stage, he is probably telling a 
joke. This is the theater, the standards are literary, so I 
told a story. I told a story to gain credibility, to prove to 
you my competence, to show you that I am, or can be, 
entertaining. Or else your attention flags and you drift. You 
look at your watch, you look at your company, you adjust your 
bra, you adjust your penis, you lean back, you lean forward, 
you clear your throat. Or, to quote Buddha, you burn. So I 
had little choice. Hypocrisy was thrust upon me. And I divest 
myself of it now.  
 
(Pause) 
 
Hmm... you seem to have realized, finally, that I am smart. I 
find that when we describe a man as smart, we are usually 
boasting of our own ability to spot smartness. But if such is 
the case here, it doesn’t matter very much. It still is a 
power, to be thought smart. And it is a power I intend, now, 
to abuse. I have a rant ready for you that I wish to be taken 
seriously. I have an agenda. I have criticisms. I WANT TO 
CONVINCE YOU TO CHANGE THROUGH THE SHEER FORCE OF MY 
REASONING. 
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Onto another story then. This story, however, actually took 
place. It is a fact. It will serve as an example. 
 
The setting is Manhattan, at an Upper Westside bistro. 
 

MARY 
He just sat down, at my table, pulled out cigarettes, offered 
me one, which I confusedly declined, lit it, and said, in a 
deep French accent, “You look bored.” “What,” I said? “You 
look very bored,” he said. Then he said, he said “The French 
word for boredom is Ennui. An ennui also means a problem, or 
a difficulty.” Then he just kept sitting there and smoking 
his cigarette. And I just watched him smoke his cigarette, 
and ordered my dessert... 
 
He was probably in his thirties. He had messy hair that 
looked like it might have been unbrushed on purpose, big 
eyes, big, huge eyes, that weren’t actually all that big 
physically speaking. He was obviously a lazy shaver, though 
he dressed kind of nicely; he probably had some money. And, 
and, and, he did smell a bit, not that bad, he’d covered most 
of it up with a cologne. But he did smell. And, I guess, yes, 
I guess, on the whole, he was handsome. He was very handsome. 
But you had to look for it. You could find it, for instance, 
in the way he smoked his cigarette. It’s a dangerous habit, 
it’s a repulsive habit, it’s a smelly habit, but there is 
something in the exhale that, when done smoothly, is very... 
smoothly done. Now, ordinarily, handsome or not, I’d say, 
“Excuse me sir, I’m having dinner here.” Ordinarily I’d flash 
the band on my left hand. But the word ordinarily doesn’t 
mean much when things aren’t ordinary. Besides, he didn’t 
pose any actual threat. He didn’t seem dangerous, or crazy. 
In fact, he seemed like an intellectual type. So finally I 
said, “What else can you tell me about the word ennui?” 
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And he had so much to tell! The entire history of a word! I 
don’t remember all of it--how could I!--but it was coined in 
the twelfth century, and originally implied, if I remember 
correctly, a mourning over a death or a sadness at an 
absence. Then over time it came to mean both an annoyance or 
a trouble, and a general, unexplainable melancholy, like the 
word “spleen.” All that, on top of boredom! 
 
We talked a lot about ennui. We talked a lot about... about 
my ennui. We talked a lot about my husband. And he kept 
asking pointed, pointed questions, often of a sexual nature, 
almost exclusively of a sexual nature. Like how... often? 
And, things like, things like: How much did I enjoy it? Had I 
ever had an affair?--which I hadn’t. But he was never 
quite... indiscreet. Dirty, maybe, but never indiscreet. 
Everything was so blunt. Everything was so blunt that it made 
it easy to answer, easier than I ever would have thought it 
could be. He wasn’t that strange a man, just a little too 
smart for his own good, and a little too educated. Depressed, 
certainly, certainly that. But... I don’t know exactly, he 
seemed alright in his depression. I never asked him what he 
did for a living--questions like that were off-limits. If I 
had to guess though, I would say, if I absolutely had to 
guess, I’d say he was a poet, but that might be my stupid, 
romantic conception of poets. He ordered us a bottle of wine, 
we drank it. He asked me if I wanted to get another drink. At 
a bar he knew, just down the block. Why not? I said. It was 
still early for me, considering the six hour time difference, 
midnight in Paris though it was... 
 
So the bar, the bar that I was taken to was called, it wasn’t 
exactly a--the bar was called Boîte au Feu, which--according 
to... my... my date, yes, I suppose he was my date--means box 
of fire, or box on fire.  
 

MAN 
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My dress is casual, but classy. My hair may be tousled, but 
only because I have been running my hand through it. I have 
just had dinner alone. I have consumed two bottles of wine. I 
am quite drunk. I am waiting for the check. 
 
At a nearby table, a man in his thirties, sporting a silky 
green blazer and the air of wealth, stands up and shuffles to 
the bathroom. His date, a beautiful red-haired woman with a 
low v-cut top that amplifies her abundant cleavage, sighs. 
She then slams her hand against the table. She is frustrated 
at something. 
 
I turn to her. I say, “Bad date?” She says, “Kind of.” She 
smiles quickly; she looks away; she doesn’t want to talk. I 
persist, “Are you bored with him, or is he bored with you?” 
She turns back. She seems more at ease with me now; her 
shoulders relax, her cleavage is revealed. “Eh,” she says, 
“Unfortunately, it’s the second one.” Now she has fixed her 
gaze on mine. She sees that I am paying her a very special 
sort of attention. She also sees that I am drunk, that I am 
alone, and that I do not have very attractive features. Her 
brow curves into itself; she is thoughtful. She has noticed 
that I am someone worth noticing. I then say, in full 
seriousness, without the slightest insolence in my tone, “You 
probably don’t look cheap enough.” 
 
She flushes pale. She stammers. She stands up. She says, 
“What’s wrong with you?” Her date is walking back from the 
bathroom. He has heard her. “Is this man causing a problem?” 
he asks. She says, “Let’s just go. Now.” The man shakes his 
head at me and rolls his eyes. He throws cash on the table. 
The couple leaves. 
 
My first point is: how dare he shake his head and roll his 
eyes! I am neither a child to be scolded nor a feeble old man 
to be mocked. 
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My second point is: how dare she! She took offense. Why did 
she take offense? Her aim was seduction. If the man was 
bored, it follows that she was not being seductive enough. As 
money was clearly involved, my choice of the word “cheap” was 
apt. My suggestion ought to have been helpful. The fact of 
the matter is, she did not look cheap enough. Furthermore, I 
submit to you that had her objective not been a cheap 
seduction, she would not have been offended. People, just 
like this woman, flush pale and stammer when they feel they 
have been exposed. 
 
My third point is: how dare you!  
 

MARY 
A bouncer was standing outside the door and he looked at... 
at my date, and the bouncer nodded at him. They knew each 
other, it seemed. The bouncer looked at me, made some comment 
about my clothes--my clothes were just clothes, I mean, I 
hadn’t dressed up--and he opened the large wooden door for us 
after my date paid a cover charge. 
 
There were young, and, and to be honest, very, very 
attractive couples sitting at the counter. They were sipping 
their drinks, and they were touching each other’s knees and 
thighs. They seemed to be touching more than usual for a  
bar--but you have to keep in mind that I hadn’t been at a bar 
like that for--I don’t know--twenty years? The men were 
dressed in swank, silky suits, green and navy-blue mostly, 
with ties over their shoulder, or just an exposed triangle of 
chest. And the women; they were so... deliberately 
provocative; most of ‘em wore these godawful fishnet 
stockings (the ones that leave the skin exposed in diamond 
patches, and look cheap) and, and these tight pink and red 
tops that sparkled. The bartender was a huge-breasted red-
headed woman, wearing a... wearing a strapless cloth over her 



Monologues from the Burning House, David Sauvage, p. 14 of  24 
 

 

chest. She smiled at me and asked me, in French, what I 
wanted to drink. My date and I each got a glass of red wine. 
I offered to pay but the cover charge seemed to cover all the 
drinks we could drink. 
 
And I got drunk. (Youthfully:) I got really fucking drunk. 
 
And, as we kept on talking, I was wondering why this handsome 
young man would want to be talking to me. It would have 
seemed, I mean, I would think that the bartender would be 
more... choice. She was leaning over, and she was asking 
where I was from, and what I was doing in Paris, and all the 
rest of the questions, but she was obviously trying to talk 
to my date with her cleavage. But he just kind of shooed her 
away in French--and she left, and when she came back it was 
only to give us two more glasses of red wine. So... why? Why, 
I wondered... I suppose I’m--I suppose I’m still kind of 
attractive; I suppose it. I mean, I’ve still--I think I’ve 
still got a cute face, and I keep more or less in shape, but, 
but on the whole, I’m not, I mean, not anymore, I’m not... 
anyway, he was, he was very interested in having me listen to 
him, maybe because no matter what he said I didn’t stop him. 
I just paid attention.  
 
Then he said something I didn’t hear. “What?” I said. “Let us 
go downstairs,” he said. I didn’t know there was a 
downstairs. He pointed at the corner. There, there was a 
wooden staircase, spiraling downward. So... so down we went. 
 
And there, downstairs... 
 
There, downstairs... 
 
Was sex everywhere! 

 
MAN 



Monologues from the Burning House, David Sauvage, p. 15 of  24 
 

 

You intuitively support this woman’s reaction. “You called 
her cheap. How’d you think she was going to react?” That’s 
what you would say to me. That’s what you are saying to me. 
Hold that thought of yours. Now chop it up into its parts. In 
there is the origin of my frustration. We have already 
agreed, I hope, that cheap was the correct term, legally 
speaking. Thus the meat of your point lies in the question, 
“How did you think she was going to react?” That is to say 
that before I made my comment, I had an obligation to ask 
myself whether or not she would be offended. And that is to 
hold me accountable for her reaction independent of the value 
of its cause. Let me rephrase. My statement was true. But you 
say I am wrong for saying it. Therefore, you say I am in the 
wrong for having been candid, for having eloquently expressed 
an accurate thought. Therefore, I am guilty, according to 
you, because I have been honest. I stand accused of honesty. 
I am condemned for honesty. How dare you!  
 
What frustrates me most is not our disagreement--let us 
disagree; let disagreements prosper--what frustrates me most 
is your assumption that I “must” tailor my words in 
expectation of the woman’s reaction. Let’s expand that 
assumption. Let’s say that every time I talk I must soften my 
phrases in order to avoid upsetting the listener. Let’s 
assume that I operate on this principle, your principle, in 
upscale Manhattan restaurants, and in bars, and in lines, and 
in cabs, and on sidewalks, if I perpetually say to myself, “I 
would say that, but I will say this,” if I reduce everybody I 
meet into a probability chart for the sake of not offending, 
for the sake of seeming innocuous, then do I not become, 
ladies and gentleman, do I not become conventional? 
 
Conventional, you hold, is not so bad a thing. Or, you say, 
you need not be conventional. Keep your harsher thoughts away 
from innocent young women but do maintain an honest inner 
monologue that preserves the full scope your oddity. I resent 
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this bit of advice. It assumes that deep down--and you use 
phrases like “deep down”--I would prefer to shut myself up 
than shut myself off. You assume that I know “on some level,” 
or “in my heart of hearts”--to quote you again--that one must 
sacrifice candor for friendship, candor for love, candor for 
sex. As if friendship, love, and sex necessarily outweighed 
the pleasure I derive from knowing that yes, I put the matter 
justly; I was articulate; I said what I meant. You respond, 
wait a while; the deeper the relationship, the more candor it 
can stand. People can’t simply assert obnoxious contraries at 
dinner and expect a receptive audience. First you must show 
that you mean well. And I respond to you that with every line 
I edit and for every second I cater, every time I stand on my 
tongue and bite back my fire, I feel the worthiest part of my 
soul shriveling to ashes. So I have dinner alone. So I drink 
wine alone. So I am alone. 
 
People, people like you, find me unbearable.   
 
I ask you then; wrack your brain; accept my situation for 
what it is: a man who will not censor his words and yet longs 
to be heard. What can he do? 
 

MARY 
There was a couch, a red velvet couch, that went all the way 
around the room, and on it men and women were naked, or they 
were half-naked, or just with stockings on or just shoes or 
just, just a headband, they were: well, one couple, you could 
only see one couple or one, one--I think:--threesome at a 
time, because if you tried to see everything the music would 
get you, and the panting, and it would be a hazy mess of 
these... just bodies rotating and... squeaking! So first I 
saw, I mean I was confronted by, I mean in front of me was 
this one couple that was... that was in front of me: A very 
skinny man, almost sickly skinny, with a long back and his 
ribs showing, his neck was... was curved over into the center 
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of a woman who was leaning back against the velvet and was... 
orgasming. And next to them was another couple, and... and 
next to them was another couple, and all the way around the 
room, till there was me who was standing there dumbfounded 
with a strange man who wasn’t moving, who was watching me 
stand there dumbfounded. 
 
So dumbfounded I stood.  
 
He pointed to a black leather couch in the middle of the 
room, with a few people sitting on it who were clothed like 
us, and who were watching. I took a few steps toward the 
couch without thinking, and then thought, so I turned around 
and took a few steps back toward the stairway without 
thinking, and then thought, so that I was just thinking. He 
had to scream over the music, but he screamed in a sort of 
whisper as if, as if--sort of the way people say a prayer, he 
whispered, “It is safe.” Because it was safe. I didn’t 
feel... Nobody was looking at us. And he wasn’t touching me, 
or trying to touch me, and I was, I was aware of my 
surroundings. I was aware, really, of... it all. Completely 
aware, to the point that I was actually aware of my being 
aware, to the point that, to the point that I was aware of 
being aware of being aware. I am smart. I wasn’t going, I 
wasn’t going to be tricked in any way. I knew that; I decided 
that. It was... it was safe. He was pointing to this black 
couch so... so I walked over there with him and we sat down 
because, because in the end, I was there.  
 
So I... so I watched. I mean, you can imagine, right, what 
it... So I watched... and it was... it was fascinating... It 
was so messy. Those people. I mean, it was like... they were, 
I mean, they were sexy, but they were incompetent. It just 
was what it was, I guess, and being what it was, it was kind 
of wanting to be more. Or maybe... you see, it was pretty 
too... it was even artistic, like modern art, if you will, 
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like a red canvas with dots of white and brown plopping 
around, but... not plopping.... grooving, grooving in and out 
of grooves... And even though I was in the middle, I wasn’t 
really there... it was like that painting was surrounding me 
but not, but not touching me. And I... I felt like... I felt 
like, maybe... It’s so dumb of me, and so... so abstract--but 
I felt like, I mean, I actually had the thought, whatever it 
means, I felt like I wanted to... paint. I wanted to see the 
things I couldn’t see, even though I could see almost 
everything, but it’s not really a matter of skin--I see skin 
all the fucking time--it was a matter of, I mean, yes, IT WAS 
A MATTER OF ART. And, kinda, because of that, it was like... 
it was... it was comfortable, but here, I mean here, I should 
not feel comfortable. I didn’t want to feel comfortable. I 
did not want to feel comfortable. 
 

MAN 
Artist. He can be an artist. What kind of an artist? A 
writer, of course. What does a writer do? A writer tells 
stories. In these stories, he may say what he wants, and if 
he says it well, he may, perhaps, be paid attention to. 
 
But I do not want to tell stories, because I believe that you 
are capable of listening to an idea without being 
entertained. I do not want to tell stories, because I believe 
that you do not deserve to be insulted by my coddling. The 
storyteller is condescending. I hate condescending, I hate 
condescension. That one needs be tricked out of a burning 
house, be tricked out of flames, be held back from the cliff 
of a true spiritual abyss by a literary ploy, by a rhyme, by 
a description, by a metaphor, by a cliff-hanger, by a climax, 
that one is thought so mindless, so childish, so enamoured 
with a “game,” now that is an insult of the highest order; 
please know that the talented artist despises you. To him you 
are buffoons. He only pities you. And whatever part of pity 
is not condescension is sham. You are not children, I am not 
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Buddha, and the aesthetic experience is the worst kind of 
sham. 
 
Let us dissolve it now. Let us say I am not an actor. Let us 
say that you are no longer the audience. Let us say that the 
fourth wall does not exist. Let us say that I see you, that 
you see me; that this is an actual exchange, not an 
experience to be had, sorted through, and filed away in that 
part of your brain where ideas are born, live, and die 
without ever manifesting themselves; no, this is not the 
magic of theater, this is not a monologue, this is not a 
“one-man show”; it is simply a plea, from one man standing on 
a floor to a small collection of people sitting on seats. 
What I want of you, not only now, not only here, but from 
this moment forward, what I want of you is a sincere 
dedication to seek out and to accept as good those people 
like me who dare, against your conventions, against your 
childish reactions, against your blushes, your smirks, your 
smiles, your oh so clever ways of making friends, of making 
relationships work, of making love, what I want of you is a 
sincere dedication to seek out and to accept as good those 
people like me who dare to express plainly what is on their 
minds. 
 
So you are uncomfortable? You think I aim to provoke you. 
That, you know very well, is the mark of the amateur. You 
think it is the amateur playwright who tells you that you are 
watching a play. It is the amateur actor whom you realize is 
acting. He makes you uncomfortable. It makes you 
uncomfortable to watch an actor struggle to remember his 
line. It makes you uncomfortable when the lights accidentally 
go out. It makes you uncomfortable when a prop is lost, when 
a kiss is fumbled, when a man stands before you and says, 
“Here I am. I am conscious of the stage. I am conscious of 
your eyes.” It makes for bad art. It is cheap. It is easily 
done. It spoils the sham. Well I say, art is too comfortable. 
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I say art isn’t cheap enough. I say you aren’t cheap enough. 
The age of the story should have ended when the first 
misanthrope picked up a pen and called himself a philosopher. 
Because all wisdom stems from the realization--which you have 
only half had, which you will only half remember, even after 
tonight, even after this monologue--all wisdom stems from the 
realization that one should not live comfortably. 
 

MARY 
So I... I stood up! I stood up! My date was gone, I guess he 
had gone for a drink, but I didn’t wait for him. And I walked 
around! I walked around, and I found myself in a room off to 
the side. An alcove. This alcove, it is separated from the 
main room by long, red vertical bars. These bars, they’re 
like, they’re like flames, like orangy-red flames flaming 
through an entrance, and there are fireplaces. And the walls 
are charred, like big blocks, like big chunks of ashes 
solidified. And there’s a bed, and on this bed, there are 
people having sex and having sex and having sex. Ten people, 
twenty people, thirty people... And, and, and... there is no 
space... there is no air... it’s like smoke from the logs 
that were simmering in the fireplaces, burning, burning, and 
people are smoking their cigarettes... Amidst these 
cigarettes and these people having sex... suddenly, suddenly: 
I’m grabbed. I’m grabbed! A man behind me has grabbed me... 
softly. He pushes me, he nudges me, he... I stop... he guides 
me, I am... And so... and so... I’m... the bed... I’m just 
part of it, one of it, one with it. There are so many! And 
there I am. There I am, me, drunk, moving like that, with 
them, I mean, I mean, naked, so, so naked, in this fiery 
swirl.. and, and I, well, I mean, I was being, just being, 
and I... I, I, I lik--I  
 
I had an affair. I had an affair. I had an affair. I had an 
affair. 
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That’s the name of it. It’s called an affair, and that’s what 
I had. I’m cheap. I’m so fucking cheap, or I’m cheap fucking, 
or whatever clever pun someone could think of... That I had 
an affair with no one in particular doesn’t mean, it doesn’t 
mean that I had an affair with no one. That, that I had an 
affair with... with many people, it means... it means, I 
guess... I guess it means... well, actually I don’t know what 
it means. 
 
(deep breath)  
 
To finish up, I passed the intellectual on the way out of 
that... boîte. He was drinking alone, and still ignoring the 
red-haired bartender with the big tits. I don’t think he saw 
me leave, and I don’t think he would have cared... He... he 
had, I think in his own mind, he had served his purpose.  
 
I hailed a cab, and went back to my hotel, and went up the 
elevator, and down the hall, and into my room, and to sleep. 
 
The conference... my speech, it went without a hitch, as they 
say, and as everyone said who was at that conference. 
 
The plane ride and the bus ride, they were fine. 
 
My husband, he picked me up from the bus station. He asked, 
“Mary, how was the flight?” I said, “It was fine.” He asked 
me how the conference went. “Without a hitch,” I said. “And 
Paris,” he asked, “Oh,” I said, “You know the French. Good 
cooks. Bad smells. Damn socialists.”  He chuckled and I... 
I... giggled, and felt... and felt okay.  
 
And that’s that. The end of the story. 
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(Mary hesitates. She doesn’t know whether to turn the tape 
recorder off or to keep on talking. Tentatively, she turns it 
off.) 
 
 

MAN 
So fuck you. Fuck you. Fuck you because you hear the line as 
a provocation, as a cliché. And fuck you because you realize 
that I do more than provoke, and that I am conscious of that 
cliché. Fuck you for allowing those thoughts to coexist. And 
fuck you for the sorting through and filing away that is 
already taking place. Because I know that later tonight, when 
you exit the theater, and you turn to your friend or your 
lover or your spouse, and he or she asks you, “What’d you 
think of that man’s monologue?” your first thought will be, 
“What am I expected to say?” And you will tailor your words. 
You will cater, you will kowtow, you will lie, because the 
most pathetic characteristic you possess is your belief in 
the right to self-contradiction. You have the astounding 
ability to know at one and the same time that you wish to be 
perceived a certain way and that you should not be guided by 
the perceptions of others. And you are, somehow, imbecilic 
enough to believe that this is fine and dandy, that this is 
the way the cookie crumbles, that we contain multitudes and 
so be it. You see very well that the house is burning, and 
out of nothing else but habit, out of nothing else but the 
drive to be comfortable, you will keep playing the game. You 
may flush pale, you may stammer, but you will ignore the man 
who screams those simple words, “Get out!” 
 
(Pause) 
 
So I admit that the carriages are necessary.  I admit that 
the ball is necessary. I admit that the story is the only 
means by which I can have you consider the possibility that 
you are wrong about something that matters. I acknowledge my 
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defeat, and have become what I despise: an arc, a character, 
a piece of entertainment.  
 
On what cliche, then, shall I now end? What few words will 
wrap this up? What will make it round? What will make it 
pretty? Most, I think, would end me with a helpless sigh, 
with a shaking of the head, with a rolling of the eyes. Some 
would suggest “Damn it!” Another alternative is: “I cannot 
continue. I will continue. I cannot continue. I will 
continue” and on and on until I trail off into the darkness, 
and you applaud, and I bow, and et cetera, and et cetera, and 
et cetera. But I want to linger. I want to linger in the et 
cetera. 
 

MARY 
(Mary is still hesitating. She finally turns the tape 
recorder back on.) 
 
I just want to thank you for typing all this out. It must 
have taken a long time and a lot of concentration--on 
something that isn’t even yours, that shouldn’t even matter 
to you--and I really want to tell you that I appreciate it 
immensely. It’s not actually--I know I said that it happened, 
but it... I mean... I got carried away in the story. It’s not 
all true, if any of it is, some of it is, but... well, you 
know. And don’t worry if it’s not so neat. It’s the gist that 
counts. Anyway, thank you so much, thank you so very much. 
Thank you. 
 
(Lights fade.) 
 

MAN 
(In the dark, facing the audience) 
 
You see: I am still here.  
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I am still talking.  
 
And I am there in the short silences between the words.  
 
I will let you go now, out of  
 
Pity. 


